December 5, 2005

Town Board Minutes

A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted on Tuesday, December 5, 2005 with the following elected officials and appointed staff in attendance:


LINDA D. PUGLISI



Supervisor


JOSEPH D`. CERRETO


Councilperson



FRANCIS X. FARRELL


Councilperson



ANN LINDAU



Councilperson



JOHN E. SLOAN



Councilperson

Also present:
JO-ANN DYCKMAN


Town Clerk


THOMAS WOOD, ESQ.


Town Attorney



GLENN CESTARO



Comptroller



EDWARD VERGANO


Director, DOTS



KATHLEEN BURLESON


Director, DES



FRAN SURAK



Office for the Aging, DES



JEFF TKACS



DES, Safety & Sec. Coor.



CLAUDIA VAHEY



Human Res. Dir.



CATHERINE MASTRACCHIO

Deputy Town Clerk

* * * * * * * * * *    

MEETING CALLED to ORDER

Supervisor Puglisi called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.

* * * * * * * * * *   

PLEDGE to the FLAG

Councilmember Cerreto led all in attendance in a Pledge to the Flag.

* * * * * * * * * *  

SUPERVISOR’S PROCLAMATIONS and REPORTS

There will be a Pearl Harbor ceremony held in the Village of Croton on Wednesday, December 7th at 11 a.m.  The ceremony is held in alternate locations each year with the Village of Buchanan and Town of Cortlandt also participating.  The ceremony is an important one, held to honor those men and women who served our country during the Pearl Harbor Day battles during World War II.
* *    

Nora Hogan, a social worker with DES/Office for the Aging, was selected as Employee of the Quarter.  Supervisor Puglisi read a brief biography of Mrs. Hogan and then invited her to the podium.  Councilmember Lindau read a proclamation honoring Nora and made her own personal comments lauding her for the work she’s done.  Fran Surak, Director of Senior Services, gave additional background of Nora from 1997 when she became employed by the Town.
* *   

Today is the fourteenth anniversary of the dedication ceremony for this Town Hall.  Supervisor Puglisi said she’s pleased to say that the facility is paid for in full.  We’re close to completing a refurbishment of the plaza and entryway.
* *    
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SUPERVISOR’S REPORTS, (cont.)
Sal D’Onofrio, who served as the Town Assessor for twenty-six years, has retired from the Town.  Supervisor Puglisi thanked him for his dedication to the Town of Cortlandt and the excellent work he has performed for all these years.  He’s assisting in the transition with the new Town Assessor.  Sal has done an excellent job in evaluating and appraising the properties in the Town fairly and objectively.  He’s always come in with a positive tax roll that has generated additional tax revenue for us objectively and fairly for all residential and commercial property owners.

* *    

Supervisor Puglisi wished everybody a very happy and safe holiday season and all the best for the New Year.
* * * * * * * * * * 

ROLL CALL

On a roll call attendance taken by Town Clerk Dyckman at 7:47 p.m., all Town Board members indicated their attendance.

* * * * * * * * * *     

TOWN BOARD REPORTS

Councilmember Farrell said he has no report this evening, but extended holiday greetings to all.
* *    

Councilmember Cerreto thanked all those people who made this a good year for the Town of Cortlandt.  He said it was another year that he and his Town Board members have managed to climb some hills. Although there have been some differences they have always managed to remain professional and stay friends.  He thanked the staff and employees for all their hard work.

Councilmember Cerreto extended holiday greetings to all and asked that the service men and women serving all over the world be remembered in our prayers.

* *   

Councilmember Lindau lauded the blue collar workers for their tremendous importance to Cortlandt.  She also thanked Glenn Cestaro for all his help with the budget.  She noted the tree lit in memory of Maureen Erickson, a person very important to the Town.
* *   

Councilmember John Sloan congratulated Nora Hogan for her achievement in being awarded the Employee of Quarter award.  He underscored what other Town Board members said about the year we’ve had and the fortune we’ve had in living in such a fine community with such great employees.  We look forward to coming in with some major issues next year.  We have to find a home for a central garage.  We have an evacuation plan that we’re pursuing on a local basis and that is going to be a major effort.  We’re looking for major funding from several federal authorities to underwrite that.
Councilmember Sloan extended holiday greetings to all.
* * * * * * * * * *    
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APPROVAL of the MINUTES

Minutes of the Town Board meeting of November 22, 2005 were unanimously approved as presented by Town Clerk Dyckman, on motion of Councilpersons Sloan and Cerreto.
* * * * * * * * * *    

PUBLIC HEARINGS

(All Public Hearing conducted at this meeting are to be found fully transcribed in the Official Public Hearing Minute Book in the Office of the Town Clerk.)

Public Hearing to consider the adoption of the 2006 budget.

Town Clerk Dyckman presented and read the Notice of Hearing as had been published in the official Town of Cortlandt newspaper.  

Supervisor Puglisi called the hearing to order at 7:51 p.m.

Supervisor Puglisi thanked her colleagues on the Town Board for supporting the 0 % town tax increase for the year 2006.  She thanked Glenn Cestaro for the hard work he does for the finances throughout the year, not just at budget time.  She said the good news is this 0% tax increase will give us fifteen years of on average a zero percent Town tax increase record.  She said it’s hard work, everyone works hard to make sure that we come in as low as possible to zero.
The Town tax is only twenty percent of our overall annual tax bill.  Twenty percent is the Westchester County tax and sixty percent, the largest portion, is the school tax.

We have a very good strong savings account that includes reserve accounts, fund balances and surpluses.  Last year we had One Million Dollars in surplus at the end of the year.  Our savings account is 14.8 Million Dollars.  When the Supervisor began in 1992, it was approximately Five Million Dollars, for an increase of one hundred and fifty percent.  At the same time, we have completed Seventy-one Million Dollars of capital improvement projects including restoring the Town Hall, road improvements, paving, senior citizen center addition, new playgrounds, recreational facilities, water line replacements, et. al.  Supervisor Puglisi said there are many exciting, needed projects in store for the year 2006.

Glenn Cestaro gave a brief overview of the technical details and numbers in the 2006 budget, saying there is no tax increase for any of the residents, even though the Town will be retaining all of the services as in other years.

Supervisor Puglisi stated that the method has always been to have a conservative fiscal approach for the budget as well as spending in the government.  It has worked for the last fourteen years and the board will continue with that philosophy.

There was no one additional who wished to comment and the Public Hearing was closed on motion made by Councilmember Cerreto, seconded by Councilmember Lindau with all voting AYE.

Councilmembers Cerreto and Lindau then moved to adopt the following resolution:
RESOLUTION NO. 386-05 – RE:  Adopt the 2006 Library budget and the 2006 annual Town of Cortlandt budget.

There was no discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * *    
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The following Public Hearings were conducted simultaneously:

Public Hearing to consider an Agreement with the Montrose Fire Department for fire protection to the  Furnace Dock Fire Protection District for the year 2006.

* *   
Public Hearing to consider an Agreement with the Village of Croton-on-Hudson for fire protection to the Mt. Airy/Quaker Bridge Fire Protection District for the year 2006.

* *   

Public Hearing to consider amending a Local Law to provide for a Veterans’ Tax Exemption with respect to Westchester County taxes.

* *   

Public Hearing to consider amending a Local Law with respect to alarm systems and penalties for offenses.  AMENDED to include a memorandum from the Fire Advisory Board.
Town Clerk Dyckman presented and read the Notices of Hearing as had been published in the official Town of Cortlandt newspaper.

Supervisor Puglisi called the hearing to order and asked for anyone in the community who would like to speak on any of the Public Hearings, one through four.

Jack Kingston, Fire Advisory Chairman for the Town of Cortlandt and Chief of Montrose Fire Department:  (Public Hearing )  Since fire alarms have increased over the years, there is some malfunctioning and there are many repeat offenders we recommended that the penalties be increased.

Supervisor Puglisi said on behalf of the Town Board she would like to thank all of our firefighters who service our community, volunteering their time and put in a tremendous amount of time, effort and dedication.

Councilmember Lindau said the Fire Advisory Board has recommended higher penalties and an appearance ticket.

T. Wood, Esq. said in our ordinance there is a civil penalty for the alarms and there is a secondary action for the filing of an appearance ticket in Criminal Court.  That part still remains and would be an additional fine over and above the civil penalties.  Under State Law the Town Board is setting it as a violation, the maximum fine on the criminal part is $250.00.  The civil penalties are in excess of that.
Councilmember Lindau sought further clarification, which was given by the Town Attorney.

Councilmember Farrell asked the Town Attorney to summarize what had just been discussed.

T. Wood said we’re changing that the penalties set forth in the proposal will be calculated on a six month basis.  So, basically, the resident would have two false alarms within the  year without penalty. If there are two within six months, there will be a penalty on one.
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PUBLIC HEARINGS, (cont.)
Supervisor Puglisi suggested that the Town Attorney type up the amendments to this Public Hearing.  Councilmembers Lindau and Farrell are liaisons to the Fire Advisory Board and they will discuss these amendments with them at their next meeting, the first Wednesday of  January.  The Town Board has subsequent work sessions and the next time the board meets to vote is January 24, 2006.
In order to make sure this is done correctly, the Supervisor said this Public Hearing would be adjourned to make sure the language is correct.

Councilmember Lindau moved that Public Hearings numbered one through three be closed.  Councilmember Farrell seconded the motion.  There was no discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * *    

Councilmember Lindau moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Farrell:

RESOLUTION NO. 387-05 – RE:  Authorize an Agreement with the Montrose Fire Department for fire protection to the Furnace Dock Fire Protection District for the year 2006.

* *    

RESOLUTION NO. 388-05 – RE:  Authorize an Agreement with the Village of Croton-on-Hudson for fire protection to the Mt. Airy/Quaker Birdge Fire Protection District for the year 2006.

* *     

LOCAL LAW NO. 4-05 – RE:  Amend Local Law No. 1-1985 as amended by Local Law No. 6-1996 to provide for a Veterans’ Tax Exemption with respect to Westchester County taxes.
There was no discussion.  All voted AYE.

* *   

Councilmember Lindau then moved that any amendment to a Local Law with respect to Alarm Systems be adjourned to the January 24, 2006 Town Board meeting.  Councilmember Farrell seconded the motion.  All voted AYE.
* * * * * * * * * *    

HEARING of CITIZENS, (agenda items only)

None.
* * * * * * * * * *  

BID REPORTS
* * * * * * * * * *  
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REPORTS

Councilmember Farrell moved the following report be received and ordered filed, seconded by Councilmember Sloan:

November, 2005 – Town Clerk.

There was no discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * * 

OLD BUSINESS

Councilmember Sloan moved the following documents be received and ordered filed, seconded by Councilmember Cerreto:

Report from DES regarding flooding and Furnace Brook.  (L. Pearson)
* *   

Report from DES regarding fire prevention on Quaker Bridge Road.  (B. Pesavento)

* *  

Report from DES  regarding a traffic light on Furnace Dock Road.  (M. K. Baker)

* *   

Report from DES regarding a fence at the Verplanck Eighth Street playground.  (T. & G. Capicotti)

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi said the Town is delighted that the playground is open once again.
* *   

Report from DES regarding a private road known as Maple Road.  (G. Tomassetti)

* *    

Site plan and drainage evaluation by the Department of Environmental Services on Memorial Drive playground.
There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * *  

RESOLUTIONS

(All resolutions adopted at this meeting are to be found in full context affixed to the original copies of these documents.)

Councilmember Cerreto moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Lindau:
RESOLUTION NO. 389-05 – RE:  Appoint Gail Gmeiner to the title “Court Clerk.”
Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi introduced Gail Gmeiner and personally thanked her for the excellent work she does in the Court.    
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RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)
RESOLUTION NO. 390-05 – RE:  Appoint Jane Fitzgerald to the title “Assistant Assessment Clerk” per Civil Service procedure.

Discussion:  Jane has been in the Assessor’s office for a few years.  This is a pro forma Civil Service item.
* *    

RESOLUTION NO. 391-05 – RE:  AMENDED to:  Reappoint John Snyder and Michael Huvane as  members of the PRC and appoint James Moore as a member to fill a vacancy.

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi thanked the above individuals for their volunteerism.
* *    

RESOLUTION NO. 392-05 – RE:  Schedule the swearing-in ceremony for re-elected Town officials for Monday, January 9, 2006 at 7:00 p.m.

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi invited everyone to this ceremony at which refreshments will be served.
* *    

RESOLUTION NO. 393-05 – RE:  Authorize Human Resources and the Director of DOTS to advertise for professional services with respect to a construction engineer.

* *

RESOLUTION NO. 394-05 – RE:  Adopt the Town 2006 Capital Improvement Plan.

* *   

RESOLUTION NO. 395-05 – RE:  Adopt the Town meeting schedule for 2006.

* *   

RESOLUTION NO. 396-05 – RE:  Authorize budget transfers and amendments to the 2005 budget.

* *  

RESOLUTION NO. 397-05 – RE:  Authorize DOTS to proceed with in-house plans with respect to a Justice Court annex.

* *     

RESOLUTION NO. 398-05 – RE:  Authorize the Director of DOTS to award an RFP with respect to a traffic study for Montrose Station Road.

There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * *  
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RESOLUTIONS, (cont.)
Councilmember Lindau moved that the following resolutions be adopted, seconded by Councilmember Farrell:

REMOVED:  Authorize an Intermunicipal Agreement with the Village of Croton-on-Hudson with respect to the Millennium Pipeline and legal fees.

* *     

RESOLUTION NO. 399 -05 – RE:  Authorize the Supervisor to execute an agreement with respect to the use of credit cards in the Justice Court.

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi stated that Gail has been working with Councilmember Sloan and Comptroller Cestaro on the use of credit cards in the Justice Court which will help to expedite the payment of fines.
* *     

RESOLUTION NO. 400-05 – RE:  Authorize a declaration of lead agency status for the Town Board with respect to the Broadway sidewalk project.

* *     

RESOLUTION NO.  400-05 – RE:  Adopt Parts 1 and 2 of the short  Environmental Assessment Form and a negative declaration with respect to the Broadway sidewalk project.

* *   

RESOLUTION NO. 400-05 – RE:  Authorize the Supervisor to sign the Environmental Assessment Form in the matter of the Broadway sidewalk project.

* *    

RESOLUTION NO. 401-05 – RE:  Authorize DOTS to evaluate a proposal to create a sewer division.
* *      

RESOLUTION NO. 401a-05 – RE:  Schedule a Public Hearing for February 14, 2006 to consider creation of a sewer division within the Dept. of Technical Services.*****
*******NOTE FROM TOWN CLERK:  Legal Notice not published.  Legislation is not ready to be put in place.
There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * *  

ADDITIONS to the AGENDA

Councilmember Farrell moved the following items be added to the agenda and the resolutions be adopted.  Councilmember Sloan seconded the motion:

RESOLUTION NO. 402-05 – RE:  Appoint a Town Assessor to fill a vacancy.

Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi said several candidates for this position had been interviewed by the Staff Committee and then at the Town Board level.  The Town is delighted that Philip Platz has agreed to fill the vacancy left by Mr. D’Onofrio.  Supervisor Puglisi introduced Mr. Platz who was in the audience.  He will be meeting with Sal D’Onofrio, the Assessor Department staff, the Town Attorney, Town Comptroller and the Supervisor this week during the transition period in an effort to make it a smooth change.
* *     
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ADDITIONS to the AGENDA
RESOLUTION NO. 403-05 – RE:  Authorize the Director of DOTS to enter into an agreement with Paleen Construction for the installation of water valves on Red Mill Road.
There was no additional discussion.  All voted AYE.

* * * * * * * * * *    

BUDGET TRANSFERS

Town Clerk Dyckman said there are no more budget transfers.  They were adopted earlier in the agenda.  
* * * * * * * * * *     

HEARING of CITIZENS, (second)

None.

* * * * * * * * * *    

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 8:20 p.m. on motion of Councilmembers

Cerreto and Lindau.  
Discussion:  Supervisor Puglisi said this is the last official Town Board meeting of the year 2005.  It has been a terrific year with many achievements that the Town is proud of.  We don’t rest on our laurels, we’re going forward to work on more projects for our community.  Supervisor Puglisi wished all a very Happy Holiday and very best for the New Year.








Respectfully submitted,









JO-ANN DYCKMAN,









Town Clerk
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